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P h o n e  d i r e c t o r y  

 

Emergency                         911 
                  9 7 8 - 5 4 4 -  

Selectboard             6315 

Treasurer/Collector        3845 

Highway              6349 

Library                             7866 

Fire Station                     3314 

Animal Control                3402 

Animal Contr.Pager217-2681 

Clerk/Assessors             8304 

Bd of Health                    6315 

Community School         6310 

Fire Dept Business         2277 

Police Dept Business     2244 

Building Inspector          2236 

FAX all depts.                  6499 

Burn Permits   413-625-8200 

(Shelburne Control) 

A D M I N I S T R A T I V E  D E T A I L S  

 

All articles, ads and correspondence may be emailed to andrea@woods4.com (or call 544-6844 eves.)  or left at the 

Library book/drop-box or the envelope just outside the kitchen on the first floor of the Metcalf Chapel by the 20th of the 

month before the article will run.    Please note the following changes to WCN publication rules:   In order to save paper 

and postage (which has risen in cost dramatically over the past couple of years), we are no longer accepting FULL PAGE 

inserts at all for commercial ads, and are asking every organization in Town to keep their event flyers to 1/2 page or less.  

If a full page event for news flyer is desired, the organization may print the flyer themselves for insertion (call Nancy 

Hickler at the Library for the number of copies required—544-7866) or email Andrea Woods, editor, if the information 

cannot be fit to 1/2 page and a waiver is desired.   ADVERTISING NOTE:  All Advertisements should now be 

sent to Beth Gilgun at bethgilgun@msn.com.  You may also call her to make arrangements to drop off 

a hard copy business card.  Her number is 544-3464.  Business card size ads are $7/month or 

$70/year or a double size business card size ad may be requested for $15/mo.   All material may be 

edited for length, ink intensiveness,  or content and may not be anonymous.  Some logs and minutes provided may only 

be available on the Warwick Website at www.warwickma.org due to space limitations.  

Warwick Community Newsletter 

AUGUST,   2015 

Warwick, Massachusetts 

 

B O A R D  O F  A S S E S S O R S  

-Keith Ross, Ann Kendall, Beth Gilgun 

 

The Warwick Board of Assessors has completed the update of all 

property values for Fiscal Year 2016. 

 

The values are a measure of past sales and reflect proposed values 

as of January 1, 2015. As a result of this new assessment, overall 

values in the town have been reduced by approximately 5% from 

Fiscal Year 2015. The new values will be available at Town Hall, the 

Library and on www.warwickma.org once we have received Certifi-

cation from the Department of Revenue. The time to see your new 

value and ask any questions is during this public disclosure period 

rather than waiting for your actual tax bill and asking for an abate-

ment. There will be a Legal Notice in the Athol Daily News, a posting 

on the Warwick L and on the website letting you know the week 

they will be available. It is likely that they will be available by the 

time you are reading this due to deadlines for the newsletter. 

                 A heartfelt thank you to this month’s  donor: 

 

Curtis and Frances Williams 

http://www.warwickma.org
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DON'T MISS THIS - ONE DAY ONLY, CATCH A PEEK OF HISTORY! 

 

Digging up the past.Did you know there have been 63 owners of 

the Warwick Inn? Thanks to Beth Gilgun we have a list of all the 

owners and the dates of purchase. What was Lemuel Wheelock 

thinking when he bought and sold it the same day? 

 

Come look at the Hotel Register from 1898. When they signed their name, listed their horses and 

added "and Lady" did they mean their wife? (Hmmmm)  

 

Hundreds of photos chronicling the "befores" and "afters" (of the building and of our neighbors) during 

the last 30 years. Also music of live performances that we were so lucky to enjoy in the Tavern on Fri-

day Nights. 

OLD HOME DAY - SATURDAY AUGUST 22nd - 10am  to 2pm  

AT THE WARWICK INN 

THEN IT GOES BACK IN THE VAULT!!!!! 

-       Lisa Vander Stelt 

By popular demand the 2nd annual Cardboard Boat Race, - Corregatta -, will be held as part of the 

Old Home Days Celebration. It is scheduled for 2:30 p.m. on Sunday, August 23rd. Regulations and 

Applications/Waivers, as last year, will be available at the library and the town hall. Awards include 

1st, 2nd and 3rd in both adult and youth categories and  special awards for Fan Favorite and 

Best Design. 

Last years awards included: 

 1st place-   Adult - Kasey Rolih and Brad Compton 

                  Youth-  Emile Marti 

 2nd place-   Adult - Miranda Farley 

                  Youth-  Nick Halloran 

 3rd place-   Adult  - Sherry Fiske 

                   Youth - Sierra York 

Fan Favorite - Miranda Farley (Purple Loose Goose)                   First to Sink - Avery Halloran 

On Saturday the 22nd a Moore's Pond Beach Table will be set up on the common. 

 

The beach has been busy this summer. Some have asked about the water quality. Our weekly tester 

states it is one of the cleanest around. Tests have shown no water quality problems for the last 

eleven tests during May, June and July to present. 

Enjoy the beach for the rest of the summer. 

-David Shepardson, Beach Committee Chair 

B E A C H  C O M M I T T E E  
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The Gathering Place menu is available each week 

on the L, Warwick Web and TCC Facebook page. 

Thank you all for your continued support.  Please 

note a slight increase in prices, also going forward 

desserts will be individually priced.  Fridays at Town 

Hall, coffee for $1.00 ready at 10:00 AM, cup of 

Soup for $3.50, ½ Sandwich for $2.00. Have both 

(Cup and a half) for $4.50 starting at 11:30 AM. 

Desserts anytime. Need lunch to go, bring a con-

tainer for soup a we'll pack lunch for you. Now that 

Summer is here we'll be offering some salads along 

with the soup and sandwiches.  Everyone is wel-

come.  Please note The Gathering Place will be 

closed Friday, August 21, for vacation. 

 

Tracy Gaudet, Outreach Coordinator for Or-

ange COA and Shine Counselor, (Serving Health 

Insurance Needs for Everyone),  will be at the Gath-

ering on Friday, August 14 and Friday, August 

28, from 11:00 AM to 1:00 PM.  Stop by and put 

her to work for you.Tracy can assist individuals with 

public benefits, fuel assistance, food 

stamps,Mass Health, etc.  You may contact her 

at 978-544-3481 or tgaudet@townoforange.org, 

she will be bring application forms for various pro-

grams. 

T h e  G a t h e r i n g  P l a c e  

Get Moving! 

At Town Hall, Sponsored by the  

Recreation Committee 

Tuesdays and Thursdays 6pm and Sun-

days at 8am for ZUMBA!  Drop in fee just 

$5.  Call Leanne if you have questions 

544-5553 

 

If you haven't signed up for Summer Reading there's 

still time - crafts and prizes for participation.  

Don't forget all the great passes that the Library has - 

free admission to all kinds of attractions. 

The Library will be open on Saturday, August 22 from 

10 AM to 1 PM for Old Home Days. 

New videos - Mr. Turner, The Woman in Gold, The 

Second Best Exotic Marigold Hotel. 

We have a huge selection of magazines available for 

checkout - Better Homes, Country Living, Consumer 

Reports, Early American Life, The New Yorker, Fine 

Homebuilding, More, Smithsonian, The Atlantic, The 

Economist, Popular Mechanics, Popular Science, Sev-

enteen, Art New England, Writer's Digest, Mother Earth 

News, Yankee, Boston, Rolling Stone, Family Circle, 

National Geographic, National Geographic Kids, Chris-

tian Science Monitor Weekly, Real Simple.  

Massachusetts Library System has a new website for e-

books. Visit http://ebooks.masslibsystem.org/ 

to explore the collection available to you as a Warwick 

Library patron.  Visit the Library if you are interested in 

accessing this new resource. 

P u b l i c  L i b r a r y  

Warwickians On-Line 

If you can send and receive email, you can sign up for 

the Warwick-L, our town’s on-line discussion group.  Any-

thing that pertains to Warwick and the people who live 

here is appropriate.  To join us, send an email to mes-

sage to miryam@mwilliamson.com including your full 

name, address, phone number, and if you are not a resi-

dent, a sentence or two saying why you want to join. 

 

 CHILDCARE AVAILABLE 

Experienced, mature, fun-
loving Nanny available for 

childcare.  Excellent refer-
ences.  Newly established in 
Warwick.  Email Dianne - 

dsuller@comcast.net 

W O M E N ’ S  G U I L D  

The Guild will meet at 9am on Tuesday August 4 at 

Town Hall to leave for a lunch gathering at Pickady 

Place.  Pre-reservation required for the restaurant 

trip.  Will be followed by a quick meeting. 

tel:978-544-3481
mailto:tgaudet@townoforange.org
mailto:dsuller@comcast.net
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        Selectboard Minutes—May 15, 2015 

Members present: Dawn Magi, Nick Arguimbau, Patricia Lemon   

Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Steve Ruggiero, Jon Calcari 

I.  Call to Order  

Chair Magi called the meeting to order at 1:16 p.m. in the driveway of 700 Old Winchester Road (the property of Se-

lectboard member Patricia Lemon). 

 

II. Presentations and Discussions 

Appointment of Constables for Annual Town Election— Magi said that the sole purpose of this meeting was to appoint 

Constables for the Annual Town Election which will be held on Monday, May 18, 2015. 

III.  Adjournment 

 
Minutes taken by Rosa Fratangelo 

At 1:17 p.m., Lemon MOVED to adjourn. Arguimbau SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0.  

AUGUST,   2015 

 

The 2015-16 edition of the local food guide produced by North Quabbin Energy is now available. 

You can find it at local stores, libraries, retail farmstands, and related venues. 

 

The digital version is available here: 

 

http://northquabbinenergy.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/nq-food-brochure-final1.pdf 

 

This updated and expanded version of the brochure was funded in part by grants from the cultural councils of Athol, New 

Salem, Orange, Petersham, Phillipston, Royalston, and Warwick. These local agencies are supported by the Massachusetts 

Cultural Council, a state agency. Additional funding was provided by Mass Humanities, which receives support from the 

Massachusetts Cultural Council and is an affiliate of the National Endowment for the Humanities. We are very grateful for 

this support, which has allowed us to include more resources and give a broader picture of what’s happening in the area’s 

local food scene. 

 

In addition to the nine North Quabbin towns, this edition of the guide also includes information about the neighboring 

towns of Barre and Hardwick. These two additional towns are part of the “Farm Values: Civic Agriculture at the Cross-

roads” project of Mount Grace Land Conservation Trust, which will focus on the past and present of small-scale agricul-

ture in our area (see farmvalues.net for more). 

 

Inside the brochure, you’ll find information about farms and farmstands, festivals and markets, and resources for educa-

tion, preservation, advocacy, seed-saving, and more. 

 

There’s also contact info for the Agricultural Commissions and community gardens in the towns that have them. 

 

There’s lots going on in our local food scene, and we hope you’ll check it out! 

Janice Kurkoski, for North Quabbin Energy  

T h e  G r e e n   

C
o

r
n

e
r

 

 

DID YOU KNOW?  If you ever lose a newsletter, or want to look at an old issue, they are on the War-

wick Webpage at www.warwickma.org along with things like Permit Applications, Police Logs, Meet-

ing Agendas, Town Hall Office Hours, and lots of other very useful information!  If you would like post 

something to the webpage, contact Ed Lemon, Webmaster at  elemon@tiac.net. 

http://northquabbinenergy.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/nq-food-brochure-final1.pdf
http://farmvalues.net/
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Dear Friends, 

 

This summer, I had the privilege of representing the Massachusetts Conference of the United Church of Christ 

as an elected voting delegate to the national UCC General Synod in Cleveland OH. This is a biennial event that 

draws representatives from across the country and even some international participants to discuss and vote on reso-

lutions ranging from church structure to stances on social issues of the day. The Synod structure is much like any 

other legislative body with workshops, committees, debates and votes taken. What is supposed to set it apart from 

a secular legislative body is that the resolutions and arguments are to be underpinned by a theological foundation. 

And, to a large degree, faith/belief did shape much of the debate. But we humans have an amazing capacity to in-

terpret the same faith documents in very different ways. 

Another element that distinguishes this gathering is that the UCC sets standards of representation that urges 

(The UCC uses “soft” verbs like urges, encourages, advises, suggests rather than “hard” verbs like demands, re-

quires, orders) each Conference to strive for great diversity in its representatives. So the 760 voting representatives 

were a very diverse group with a fairly equal number of clergy and lay delegates; male and female (gay, straight, 

transgender), young and old, a wide spectrum of race and ethnicity. This diversity was reflected in the discussions 

and even the prayers and worship we shared. 

In addition to the voting delegates there were well over 2,000 national staff, international presenters and ob-

servers, speakers, musicians, and non-voting church groups and members. The discussions in and outside the ple-

nary sessions were, for the most part, respectful even when they were contentious. My personal opinions and be-

liefs were variously supported and challenged, stretched and pulled and ultimately, I believe, enlarged and 

strengthened. 

Two rather serendipitous events were celebrated. The Synod officially opened on Friday; right after the US 

Supreme Court handed down its ruling on Same Gender Marriage. There was a great deal of celebration, but an 

acknowledgement that much more work needed to be done to move beyond the vitriol and hate that still surrounds 

this issue. 

The other recent event that was cited as historical was that the South Dakota Conference had legally returned 

land to the Lakota Sioux tribe; land that had been taken from them in the late 1800’s. It was a small but well-meant 

gesture of respect and reparation. 

In such a diverse group, the issue of white, male privilege could not be avoided and it was a part of much of 

the discussion/debate; from the overt racism of the Columbia, SC murders to the subtleties of latent racism in pro-

fessional sports team names and mascots to the media’s use of words like “rioter” and “terrorist” for people of 

color and “deviant” and “murderer” for white suspects. The history and context out of which public symbols arise, 

from flags to names, can’t be ignored if they perpetuate a demeaning and stigmatizing stereo type of a specific seg-

ment of society. It became clear to me that language does mean something and should be used with compassion 

and great caution. 

In that same vein, the election of an older, straight, white male to be the new Minister and President of the na-

tional UCC was raised as both a symbolic and actual concern. Is a church, which professes the extravagant love of 

God for the whole of creation and the ministry of Jesus to the marginalized and oppressed of society, still unable to 

find within itself leadership from those very people it is reaching out to? There was a lot of discussion around this 

issue and many voices were heard from all segments of the church that said at this time, this man, Reverand Dr 

John Dorhauer, is a person of great faith, committed to working to widen the churches empowerment of others and 

is a step in that direction. As John Robinson, pastor to the Pilgrim Church said as they left for America “…more 

truth and light is yet to break forth from (God’s) holy word.” 

 

                                                                        In faith,   Dan 

TRINITARIAN CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH  

of WARWICK  

AUGUST,   2015 
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THE TRINITARIAN CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH OF WARWICK 

DECLARES ITSELF TO BE AN 

OPEN AND AFFIRMING CONGREGATION 

On Sunday, July 19 the congregation voted to adopt the following “Open and Af-

firming Covenant”; 

 

We, the members of the Trinitarian Congregational Church of Warwick, Massa-

chusetts, are a faith community striving to follow the teachings of Jesus with God’s 

help and grace. We covenant to welcome and support all people without regard to 

race, ethnicity, ability or disability, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, 

age, political opinion, and marital or economic status. By declaring that we are open 

and affirming of all people, we seek to convey that total participation in our church’s 

life and mission is available to everyone. 

Rationale: I give you a new commandment, that you love one another. Just as I 

have loved you, you should love one another. By this everyone will know that you are my 

disciples, if you have love for one another. (John 13: 34-35)  
 

The congregation also voted to:  

Donate $5,000 to the Firemen’s’ Assoc. for the safety building. 

Purchase 6 new tables for the Town Hall. 
 

AUGUST EVENTS 

VACATION BIBLE DAYS Mon, Aug 3 – Thurs, Aug 6                 9  -  11:30 AM 

This is free and open to all children entering K-6th in the fall. Our theme this year is 

“Living in Community” and we will be exploring all the communities we live in. As part 

of this theme, we will be collecting food for the “Fill the Belly Bus” food drive for the 

Franklin County Food Pantries and taking donations to Greenfield on Friday Aug 7. 
 

FILL THE BELLY BUS FOOD DRIVE  AUG 7 GREENFIELD 

This is an annual food drive for the Franklin County Food Pantries. For this one 

week, the food donations we collect will go to this event instead of going directly to the 

Orange Food Pantry. The collection site is in Greenfield on Friday, Aug 7. 
 

OLD HOME DAYS SUPPER  SAT. AUG 22 5 – 6:30 PM 

The menu will include; Roast Pork, Baked beans and Cole slaw.  

OHD WORSHIP  10:30 AM SUNDAY, AUG 23 
OLD FASHIONED HYMN SING  SUN, AUG 23 6:30 PM 

UNITARIAN CHURCH ON THE HILL 

AUGUST,   2015 
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 WARWICK OLD HOME DAYS 

Saturday August 22nd 2015 
 

8 a.m. Women’s Guild coffee & donuts Town Hall Kitchen 

9 a.m. – 3p.m tag sale on the common, FREE TABLE SPACE 

Yelp for Help tables, games, fun, and prizes 

Metcalf Chapel’s Chinese Auction 

Historical Society’s table, Warwick T-shirts & Afghans, Maps,  

       Historical booklet  & More 

Women’s Guild table, baked goodies and more 

 

OPEN Mike 10:30 a.m.— 2:30 p.m. 
 

10 a.m. PARADE  *Participants must be at the school grounds no 

later than 9:45 for set-up. Anyone wanting to join the parade call 978

-544-0014 or 544-2009. (Unless there is more enthusiasm and par-

ticipation this will be our last parade for a while.) 
 

10-1 Warwick Library open 

10-4 Historical Society building open, check out our new exhibits 
 

All day— moonwalk and kids games, sponsored by the Abbot family 

Hubbard horses—rides after the parade (not confirmed as of July 24) 
 

12 noon Firemen’s lunch on common, hotdogs, hamburgers drinks  

1:30 p.m. Person of Honor by OHD committee at open mike 

5-6:30 p.m. Metcalf Chapel’s supper, roast pork, baked beans, dessert 

7 p.m. Warwick Arts Council, at the town hall, a special Irish Music 

show by Matt & Shannon Heaten 
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Warwick Old Home Days 2015 

Sunday August 23rd
 

 

10 a.m. Firemen’s Muster at Fellows field 
 

10:30 a.m. Metcalf Chapel special church service 
 

12:30 p.m. Satellite dish toss, prizes awarded 
 

2:30 p.m. Cardboard boat race “Corregatta” at Moore’s pond at the 

Town beach 
 

Closing our 2015 Old Home Day celebration from 6:30 p.m. until 

8:00 p.m. there will be a Hymn sing at the Unitarian Church, organ-

ized by Karro Frost 

Franklin County Solid Waste  

Management District 

50 Miles St., Greenfield, MA  01301 

(413) 772-2438            (413) 772-3786 Fax 

www.franklincountywastedistrict.org; info@franklincountywastedistrict.org 

ANNUAL HOUSEHOLD HAZARDOUS WASTE COLLECTION 
 

The Franklin County Solid Waste District is holding its annual hazardous waste collection on 

Saturday, October 3rd, concurrently at GCC Main Campus and Orange Transfer Station.  

This collection provides residents an opportunity to dispose of hazardous items such 
as leftover oil-based paints, stains, thinners, household cleaners, pesticides, pool chemi-
cals, motor oil, antifreeze, fluorescent lamps, automobile batteries, and other household 
chemicals.  For a complete list of acceptable items, see: 
www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/hazwasteday.html. 

To participate, residents must pre-register between August 25
th

 and September 24
th

. 
Registration forms will be available in local newspapers, at town offices, transfer stations, and at: 
www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/hazardouswaste.html 

This collection event is free for residents of most towns (call for more info.) Businesses will be charged for 
disposal.   

For more information, please call (413) 772-2438, email: info@franklincountywastedistrict.org, or visit: 

www.franklincountywastedistrict.org.  MA Relay for the hearing impaired: 711 or 1-800-439-2370 (TTY/TDD).  
The District is an equal opportunity provider. 

http://www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/
mailto:info@franklincountywastedistrict.org
http://www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/hazwasteday.html
mailto:info@franklincountywastedistrict.org
http://www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/
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OLD HOME DAYS SUPPER 

 

Saturday, August 22, 2015 

5:00 to 6:30 pm 

Warwick Town Hall 

 

Menu:  Pork Roast, Baked Beans, Cole Slaw, Rolls, Lemonade,  

Coffee and Carrot Cake for Dessert 

 

Adults $10.00 

Children 12 and under $5.00 

Under 3 Free 

 
Proceeds benefit Trinitarian Congregational Church of Warwick 
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The Country Store in Petersham 

2 North Main Street 

Petersham, MA 

978-724-000 

www.petershamcountrystore.com 

Hours Mon-Sat 8 AM to 7 PM 

            Sunday   9 AM to 7 PM 

Café is open till 3 PM every day 

 

Since I haven’t been to the Country Store in Petersham for years and not since they reopened, I selected 

that as a place for one of my many birthday lunches. What a pleasant surprise. Their café is open till 3 PM 

each day and they have a nice selection of soups, salads and sandwiches. You can build your own sand-

wich by selecting your bread, meat, cheese, veggies, and condiment. The special soup that day was corn 

chowder and it was delicious. I had that with a turkey sandwich that I built and it too was delicious. 

 

They have small tables scattered throughout the back of the store and you can browse the handmade 

crafts which are on shelves in the back. The front of the store contains the grocery items; anything from 

canned goods, wines, dairy and breads, many are locally made. They have a lot of natural and gluten free 

products.  I also noticed a meat case where “coming soon” is going to be a deli counter where you can buy 

deli meats which they will cook themselves. 

 

They also had frozen yogurt which I didn’t have room for after my chowder and sandwich so may have to 

go back soon and check that out. They also serve breakfast of muffins, breakfast sandwiches and burri-

tos. I highly recommend a short ride to Petersham for a great breakfast or lunch at a reasonable price. 

-Gloria Varno 

R E S T A U R A N T  R E V I E W  

http://www.petershamcountrystore.com


11  

 

         

AUGUST,   2015 



12  

 

AUGUST,   2015 

 
C o u n c i l  o n  A g i n g  

Council on Aging sponsors a Foot Clinic on the 3rd Friday 

of the month from 8—8:30a.m. at the Trinitarian Congrega-

tional Church (32 Athol Road).  Bring a Towel and a $2 do-

nation for the church. 



 

  

 
 

 A d v e r t i s i n g  P a g e  

                       Jones & Erviti 
Financial Maintenance & Management 

          Income Tax Preparation 

Kelly M. Jones               James L. Erviti 

   844 Orange Road 

978-544-6858        Email jlerviti@gmail.com 

DON KEITH 
Build the new - Repair the old 

cs 096226  hicl 69465 

Warwick, MA  ph 1-978-413-1536 
Overhead Doors, Decks, Doors, Windows, Finish Work 

KEITH HOME AND FARM IMPROVEMENTS 
Loader, Brush Hog, Backhoe 

 

Want to play PIANO? 
4 years old and up, 

play jazz, classical, pop - 
here in Warwick! 

34 years of teaching music. 

Call Cheri @ 978.544.3101 

 

mailto:jlerviti@gmail.com
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Don’t Miss these August events in Warwick! 

TOWN HALL GATHERINGS—Fridays at 10am 

FOOT CLINICS—Third Friday of Every Month 

VACATION BIBLE DAYS—August 3-6 

WOMENS GUILD—August 4 

OLD HOME DAYS—August 22 and 23 

 

 

 

 


